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August 16, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

I am pleased to transmit the Fifth Annual King County Health Reform Initiative Measurement and Evaluation Report, as required by County Council Motion 12353 adopted on September 25, 2006.  Also required by Motion 12353 is an independent quality assurance review completed by Ron Z. Goetzel, Ph. D., Director of the Emory Institute for Health and Productivity Studies and Vice President of Consulting and Applied Research at Thomson Reuters Healthcare, which will follow within a week, as soon as it is received. 
The Measurement and Evaluation Report takes advantage of five years of data to examine what our experience as one of the nation’s most rigorously measured programs teaches us about how to move forward while we continue to face the challenge of rising health care costs.  Our findings mirror those in a recently issued study by the Center for Studying Health System Change.  One of the most comprehensive studies of employee wellness programs to date, the study included literature reviews and a total of 45 telephone interviews with wellness industry experts and representatives of benefits consulting firms, health plans, wellness companies and employers sponsoring wellness programs.  King County was among those interviewed for the study.  The results of the study suggest that King County is among the front runners of those seeking effective solutions to the health care cost problem and that our experience will continue to influence others across the nation.

This analysis in the Fifth Annual King County Health Reform Initiative Measurement and Evaluation Report is particularly timely given the county’s ongoing budget crisis and the council’s active involvement in setting labor policy.  It also converges with the council’s recent adoption of the Countywide Strategic Plan and sheds light on how to accomplish some of the goals related to workforce health and continuous process improvement.

Below is a discussion of the five key findings from the past five years and what they say about how we should move forward.

Key finding #1: King County’s supply and demand side approaches to containing health care costs was farsighted and still reflects the nation’s best thinking on how to moderate cost growth. 

Recommendation: Transition the Health Reform Initiative (HRI) to an on-going Employee Health and Well-Being Program to continue developing a healthy workforce that practices smart health care consumerism and a health care market that delivers quality, affordable care.  

Since 2005 when the HRI launched, employees and their families have made significant progress in reducing health risks, while the program as a whole has kept cost growth below the target established in the Second Annual Measurement and Evaluation Report as approved by the council through Motion 12597 in October 2007.  Participants in the Healthy IncentivesSM program have improved their health in 12 out of 14 areas and the county continues to see its health care costs rise more slowly than predicted.  Since the program began, the county has spent $21 million less than expected on health care costs.  The Healthy IncentivesSM benefit plan design has engaged employees in evaluating how their lifestyle choices will affect long term health and a prudent set of healthy workplace programs provide tools to make changes.  The HRI is backed by a targeted communications strategy that informs employees about the ways to access the right care at the right time for the best value.  Our efforts to improve the quality of health care delivered in our market are supported by the Puget Sound Health Alliance. 

Finding #2: Moderating growth in health care costs requires both short- and long-term strategies.  Plan design changes that impact health care utilization patterns cut costs in the short term.  Long term, sustained cost savings are achieved through reduction of risk factors and improvement in health.
Recommendation: Establish policy for labor negotiations so that incentives and plan design continue to encourage employees to take an active role in their health care and reinforce improvements in the health care delivery system. 
The forward thinking labor policy adopted by the council on July 14, 2010 sets the framework to pursue a benefit plan design that drives improved health and smart consumer choices.  Co-payments at the point of service have proven effective at changing consumer behavior.  For example, removing any co-payment for preventive screenings has caused an increase in colonoscopies, mammograms and others.  The labor agreement approved by council in 2009 governing benefits for 2010 – 2012 included a new structure for the prescription drug plan that encourages the use of generic drugs.  The co-pay for generics was decreased from $10 to $7 and the co-pay for brand name drugs was doubled.  This was paired with a structure where employees prescribed new drugs must first try a generic when available and if that does not work, move on to the brand name drug.  Since January 2010 the rate at which employees are filling their prescriptions with generics is up 9.6% and costs are down $1.8 million compared to the same period last year.
Other incentives that have proven effective at driving employee behavior include:

· The lower out of pocket expense levels offered for participants in the Healthy IncentivesSM program produced a 90 percent participation rate and health improvements in 12 out of 14 areas.

· A new benefit design negotiated with labor providing lower out of pocket expense levels for Group Health motivated a five percent enrollment shift to Group Health in 2010.  The cost to the county for the Group Health plan is less than for KingCareSM resulting in savings for both the employees and the county. 

Key finding #3: Changing the way medical services are reimbursed is critical to aligning market forces behind the delivery of quality health care rather than the amount of services provided.

Recommendation: Continue active leadership in the Puget Sound Health Alliance whose mission is to create a more efficient, high quality health care delivery system.

Poor quality health care has been revealed as one of the largest cost drivers.  “Quality defects” in health care include under-use of evidence-based care, overuse of tests and treatments that are redundant or have little or no value, and treatment at the wrong time or in the wrong setting (e.g. treating non-emergencies in the emergency room.)  The Dartmouth Center for Evaluative Clinical Science states that 20 to 30 percent of health care spending in the United States goes for procedures, visits, drugs, hospitalizations and treatments that do not improve quality or extend life.  The Institute of Medicine in Washington, D.C. estimates that health care costs could be reduced by 25 percent if inappropriate care were eliminated.

The work the Alliance is doing to promote transparency of quality of services by specific clinics, hospitals and health plans creates public accountability, including for health disparities; sets targets for improvement; stimulates dialogue among providers to compete; and gives consumers more information about the care they need and how providers vary.  More important, the results may be tied to provider pay incentives and or network design.  Improving results will reduce the personal and financial cost of chronic disease and preventable conditions.  Lower cost for health care is in the long term interests of the county and every other employer in the region. 

Finding #4: Annual measurement and evaluation reports produce data useful beyond King County, but require program consistency that limits flexibility to respond to changing conditions.

Recommendation: Integrate the ongoing measurement and evaluation of the Employee Health and Well-Being Program into the Executive’s overall performance management process.  Shift the program to become more of a laboratory that uses near-time data to identify emerging opportunities to improve health and manage costs, and quickly design, implement and measure the effect of more situation-specific interventions.
The accountability demanded by the council in the form of an annual Measurement and Evaluation Report produced a valuable bank of data that has been of benefit to King County and organizations outside of our region.  These data have garnered national attention for its scope and validity. 

With the establishment of this solid foundation, it is time to allow for a more nimble approach and, following the direction set by the Countywide Strategic Plan, to engage in a continuous improvement process.  By pairing historical data with real time and comparison data from similar organizations we can gauge our progress and continuously improve the program in a way that is responsive to emerging and existing trends.

As an example, applying a continuous improvement process will allow the program to maintain a the credibility its developed with employees throughout the years by addressing improvements to the WebMD online tools that support the county’s Healthy IncentivesSM program.  In 2010, responding to calls for more accountability from county leadership including members of the King County Council, the HRI expanded the number of individual action plans offered and expanded their length to 10 weeks in keeping with research showing it takes 10-12 weeks of practicing a new behavior to establish a habit.  As part of this, the county contracted with WebMD for a suite of tools that promised to meet members’ need to customize the individual action plans and allow for the addition of new individual action plans offered by other outside vendors.  The action plans needed to both challenge the healthy population and encourage those just starting an exercise or healthy eating routine.  The online programs offered by WebMD proved difficult to customize and members experienced frustration.  The HRI has done extensive outreach to employees to explore possible improvements to the WebMD online individual action plans and the overall online experience.  The focus for the 2011 program will be a simplification of the online experience while maintaining choice to ensure that the Healthy IncentivesSM program offers effective programs to help all members make and sustain healthy behavior changes.

Finding #5: Motivating employees to make personal healthy lifestyle changes and building a culture of wellness requires sustained support, energy and innovation; employees respond to well-calibrated incentives, removal of barriers and strong communication and education campaigns.
Recommendation:  Reinvigorate leadership investment in creating a healthy workplace culture – individual healthy behavior thrives when change is supported and rewarded.

The HRI appreciates the visible commitment by the county’s elected leadership in supporting improved employee health.  Articles in the newsletter, health hero videos and the signing of health pledges all reinforce to employees that cutting health care costs is a shared responsibility and that we are in this together for a solution. 

An annual employee survey is one of the tools the HRI uses to continuously evolve the work environment to be more supportive of employee health. Employees and their spouses or domestic partners continue to believe the HRI is on the right track to reduce costs and they believe it is important to reduce health risks and maintain a healthy lifestyle.  But not surprisingly, it appears to be getting more difficult for people to reduce their personal health risks.  While not unexpected, this points to the need to maintain and build on the momentum that has been created to realize the long term savings of a healthier workforce over time.  Visible support by leadership at all levels as both health champions and enablers of healthy lifestyle choices will be an important part of continuing to reinvigorate the intangible spirit of wellness that propels the kind of changes we seek.

I look forward to the council’s consideration of this year’s Measurement and Evaluation Report and your approval of the enclosed motion.  Staff time for writing and analysis of this report along with consultant verification of the data was $14,500.  Please contact Karleen Sakumoto, Project Director, Health Reform Initiative, at 206-296-8579, or Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services, at 206-263-9750, if you have any questions about this transmittal.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget and Office of Strategic 

    Planning and Performance Management

Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations
Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive

    Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Director, Human Resources Division (HRD), DES


Karleen Sakumoto, Project Director, Health Reform Initiative, HRD, DES

